NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

APRIL 3, 2008
ALAMOGORDO, NM
I.
Call to Order, 8:56 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 8:56 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008.  Board members present were: David Baland, Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Retha Coburn, Interim Co-Acting Superintendent; Linda Lyle, Interim Co-Acting Superintendent; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services, Danette Fuller, Instructional Lead Teacher, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

The following guests were present as representatives of the U.S. Department of Justice:  Judy Preston, Joan Yost, Dr. Donald Oswald, and Janet Bernhardt.
A large number of NMSBVI staff/faculty were in attendance to participate in the U.S. Department of Justice out briefing which will be held in Executive Session.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Caroline Benavidez – stated that she has been very busy teaching since the last meeting of the Board of Regents.  She was involved in presenting a National Federation for the Blind workshop for parents.  The workshop was a great success. 

Alicia McAninch – wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is very good to see the many guests that are in attendance at this meeting.  She stated that she is very happy to be here and is looking forward to today’s busy meeting and the positive results that she is sure will result.  
David Baland – stated that he is very happy to see the U.S. Department of Justice representatives that are here to address the board.  He stated that he is excited to hear from them and thanked them for taking the time to visit the campus and meet with the Board of Regents.    
Christine Hall –  wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is also happy to see the U.S. Department of Justice present at this meeting and is looking forward to their report.  She stated that she has been working to put together a workshop with the National Federation for the Blind conference.  She stated that she is hoping to assist in the revitalization of the Parent’s of Blind Children Division as a result of recent seminars and workshops.  
James Miyagishima – wished everyone a good morning   He welcomed the U.S. Department of Justice representatives and the guests that are in attendance.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance and apologized for missing the March meeting which was held in Albuquerque.
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Linda Lyle stated that we have a couple items that are time sensitive.  The auditor will be here to present the audit report at 10:15 a.m.  If we are in Executive Session at that time she asked that we come out of Executive Session for presentation of the audit report so that the auditor can then return to Las Cruces without significant delay.  Our Major Focus is scheduled for 12:30 p.m. at which time the NMSBVI student choir will present a short program for the Board of Regents.  We also have Dr. Jackie Wood and Janice Duseau coming for the Personnel Preparation Program discussion at 1:00 p.m.  President Baland asked what time the U.S. Department of Justice representatives need to leave.  Joan Yost of the U.S. Department of Justice stated that they need to depart the campus by 10:30 a.m. in order to make their flight back to Washington D.C.  Linda Lyle asked that the Personnel Report be tabled until after Executive Session.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of March 15, 2008.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of March 15, 2008 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Co-Acting Interim Superintendent’s Report.  

Linda Lyle stated that Retha Coburn and herself have nothing to add to the report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the presented Co-Acting Interim Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Tabled until after Executive Session.   
B. Monthly Investment Report – Jan., Feb., 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for January and February 2008.  She reviewed the contents of the February 2008 report as it is the most recent.  She stated that the report indicates a loss of $557,000.00 for the month of February.  She stated that this decrease is due to a $500,000.00 withdrawal in the month of February.  She stated that there was an additional withdrawal of $500,000.00 on April 1, 2008.  This brings us to four withdrawals for this fiscal year, which was budgeted.  She stated that these withdrawals have caused the allocations be a little further from their target ranges than we normally expect.  We are still within the goals that have been set by the Board.  There may be a need for rebalancing at some point, at the Board’s discretion.  President Baland asked if our allocations are still within their target ranges.  Retha Coburn stated that the allocations are still within their Board approved target ranges, but are moving away from their ranges, with the most being 2%.  President Baland asked if there is any intent to make additional withdrawals in the very near future.  Retha Coburn stated that she is hopeful that we will not have to make any additional withdrawals until after the end of the fiscal year.  Due to the number of capital projects currently underway it is difficult to keep money in the bank, so there may be an additional withdrawal before the end of the fiscal year, but every attempt will be made to prevent an additional withdrawal.  President Baland asked the Board if they have any reservation with allowing the State Investment Council to make any necessary adjustments to the investment portfolio to rebalance.  The members of the Board expressed that they have no reservation with allowing the State Investment Council to make the necessary adjustments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to align the quasi-endowment to more closely meet the targeted asset allocation for each investment class.  (carried unanimously)
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –Jan., Feb., 2008.
Retha Coburn reviewed the February 2008 report as it is the most current information.  She stated that the February 2008 report reflects that we are at 58% of the fiscal year and are within our expected target ranges as approved by the Board of Regents.  She asked that the Board table further discussion on the current operational budget until the FY-08 Budget Revision agenda item is presented later in this meeting.  She stated that she would happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the January or February 2008 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  There were no questions at this time.  
D. Balance Sheet – Jan., Feb., 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the balance sheet for January, and February 2008.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:09 a.m. to 10:35 a.m., April 3, 2008
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:09 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Baland, Hall, Miyagishima, McAninch, and Benavidez, Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, Retha Coburn and Linda Lyle Co-Acting Superintendents, Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services, Danette Fuller, Instructional Lead Teacher, and John Williams, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent.  Participating as representatives of the U.S. Department of Justice will be Judy Preston, Joan Yost, Dr. Donald Oswald, and Janet Bernhardt.  Observing at the invitation of the U.S. Department of Justice are various staff and faculty members representing education and student support services.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:35 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008 where the only item discussed was Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
XI.
Other Items.

A. Review of Audit Report.

Retha Coburn introduced Dominic Fierro, senior auditor for Fierro & Fierro, P.A. who will present the findings from the 2007 fiscal audit.  Also in attendance is Kerri Bailey, NMSBVI Business & Finance Manager.  Mr. Fierro presented the findings of the 2007 fiscal audit and presented the board with a copy of the audit report which will become public record.  He reviewed the types of opinions that can be received as a result of the audit which are: unqualified or clean; qualified; adverse; and disclaimer.  He stated that NMSBVI received a clean opinion as reflected on page 2 of the provided audit report.  He stated that this means, that in the opinion of Fierro & Fierro, P.A. the financial statements present fairly.  Mr. Fierro reviewed the contents of the presented audit report.  He stated that NMSBVI is a unique organization and he learned a great deal while conducting this audit.  As a result of the 2007 fiscal audit the school has two findings.  
He stated that the first is a finding or statement of condition which pertains to the FY 2005-2006 Audit Report Presentation and Approval.  During a review of the Board of Regents minutes, it was discovered that the audit report for the year ended June 30, 2006 was not presented to a quorum of the governing authority of the School for approval at a public meeting.  The audit report was approved in closed session but not approved in an open session.  He stated that it is the opinion of the auditing firm that the School misunderstood the requirements of the New Mexico Administrative Code concerning presentation and approval of the audit report in a public meeting.  It is the recommendation of the auditing firm that the School officials review the New Mexico Administrative Code 2.2.2. and expedite procedures to provide assurance of compliance with laws and regulations.  In the future, once the finalized version of the audit report is officially released by the State Auditor (by an authorized letter) and the required ten day waiting period has passed, the audit report should be presented to a quorum of the Board of Regents for approval at a public meeting.  President Baland and the Board of Regents, in an effort to address the first finding of the 2007 fiscal year audit, and provide full disclosure, wish to communicate as a matter of public record, that the findings of the 2006 fiscal year audit are a matter of public record and are available for public inspection if such inspection is desired.  Mr. Fierro stated that he feels this finding is of a very minor nature and that the preceding statement, as a matter of record, is sufficient to address this finding.

The second is a finding or statement of condition which pertains to Governmental Gross Receipts Reports.  During testing of the gross receipts reports the auditing firm noted the following instances of non-compliance:  a) When the School receives a payment from an outstanding invoice, the payment is not reported until the total amount of the invoice is received.  For example, if the School bills another school district for services rendered in the amount of $500 plus GRT, and received $250 in July, $100 in September and finally $150 in December, the School did not report the amounts received in July or September until the December report; and b) the School also failed to use the correct tax rate during the fiscal year.  The School was using the City of Alamogordo gross receipts tax rate of 7.25%, instead of the governmental gross receipts tax rate of 5%.  He stated that it is the opinion of the auditing firm that the School’s accounting staff received incorrect information concerning the filing requirements for gross receipts tax reports.  The School’s accounting staff reported the gross receipts when the entire fee was collected.  The auditing firm recommends that the School review their policies and procedures to ensure that all requirements for reporting the gross receipts tax reports correctly to the State of New Mexico are being adhered to.  Furthermore, the auditing firm recommends that the School contact the New Mexico Taxation and Revenue Department for further clarification and understanding of this issue.  Mr. Fierro stated that this finding is also a minor issue.
Mr. Fierro stated that overall it was a very good audit and a very clean audit.  He stated that this was the first year for Fierro & Fierro, P.A. to audit NMSBVI and they had a lot of questions.  This audit was a learning experience both for Fierro & Fierro, P.A. as well as NMSBVI and benefited everyone involved.  President Baland stated that he understands that the 2007 fiscal audit reflects that NMSBVI is in pretty good order and that the Director of Business & Finance is doing an exemplary job.  Mr. Fierro agreed with President Baland on both statements.  Retha Coburn stated that the audit performed by Fierro & Fierro, P.A. is probably the most thorough audit that she has been through, and enjoyed working with Mr. Fierro during this process.  His expertise has benefited NMSBVI.  
President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the 2007 fiscal year audit report.  There were no questions.  The Board congratulated Retha Coburn and the members of the Business & Finance Team for an outstanding audit report.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to accept the report of the 2007 fiscal year audit as presented by Dominic Fierro of Fierro & Fierro, P.A.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

10:53 a.m. to 11:30 a.m., April 3, 2008
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:53 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Baland, Hall, Miyagishima, McAninch, and Benavidez, Superintendent Search Committee Members Veronica Hernandez, Danette Fuller, and John Williams.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:30 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to hire Linda Lyle as Superintendent, New Mexico School for the Blind & Visually Impaired for the period April 3, 2008 to June 30, 2011.  Salary for the period April 3, 2008 through June 30, 2008 will be $95,000.00.  Salary for the period July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009 will be $110,000.00.  Contract to be reviewed annually.  (carried unanimously)
11:40 a.m. to 12:40 p.m., April 3, 2008

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:40 a.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008 in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Baland, Hall, Miyagishima, McAninch, and Benavidez, Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez, and Retha Coburn.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:40 p.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
IX. Major Focus – NMSBVI Choir Program.
The NMSBVI choir, Voices De Oro, under the direction of Music Teacher Lori Francis, presented a musical program for the Board of Regents.
VIII.
Executive Session.

12:50 p.m. to 2:00 p.m., April 3, 2008
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 12:50 p.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents Baland, Hall, Miyagishima, McAninch, and Benavidez, Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez, and Retha Coburn.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 2:00 p.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, David Baland – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the 2008-2009 9-month non-renewals and renewals for certified and non-certified staff consistent with the terms of their contract, as presented in Executive Session, with the staff listing attached to these minutes.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to hire Sophia Diaz as a Developmental Vision Specialist with a salary of $39,089.00 as of April 21, 2008.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to hire Becky Daigneault as an Outreach Itinerant Teacher with a salary of $37,611.00 as of July 1, 2008.  (carried unanimously)

X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
NMSBVI Policy 236, Employee Work Hours.
Veronica Hernandez presented NMSBVI Policy 236, Employee Work Hours.  She stated that this policy was developed to ensure that the school has a board approved policy that establishes working hours based on work load and job classification.  This policy addresses the work week, timekeeping, hours of work for exempt and nonexempt employees, as wall as on-call time.  She stated that the practices that are outlined in this policy are consistent with the practices that have been in place since the implementation of our electronic time clock system.  This policy simply takes the current practices and incorporates them into an approved policy.  Danette Fuller stated that this policy states that “Instructional certified staff will be required to report for work thirty (30) minutes before the scheduled student starting time.”  Because our school day is 8 hours in length, this will require all instructional certified staff to work an 8.5 hour work day.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she does recall a conversation regarding this matter and believes that administration agreed to require instructional certified staff to report for work ten (10) minutes before the scheduled student starting time.  Superintendent Lyle stated that due to the differences between the ECP instructional day and the Alamogordo campus instructional day she feels that the policy should state that instructional certified staff are required to report for work according to the educational program.  This will allow the policy to pertain to both campuses.  Superintendent Lyle requested that the board approve the presented policy with the stipulation that a revision to the “report for work” portion will be incorporated.  She stated that it will be revised to read “Instructional certified staff will be required to report for work according to the requirements of their department, but prior to the arrival of students.”   Caroline Benavidez recommended that the statement stipulate a specific time prior to the arrival of students, for instance, “…at least 10 minutes prior to the arrival of students.”
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 236, as amended.  (carried unanimously)
B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policy and Procedures.

Retha Coburn presented the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policy and Procedures.  She stated that this revision reflects the change to the limits for professional purchases from $30,000.00 to $50,000.00.  A competitive sealed bid process must be initiated for procurement of professional services having a value exceeding fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00).  The previous policy stipulated that construction projects costing $50,000.00 and over must have the consultation of an architect.  The revision requires the consultation of a qualified design professional versus an architect.  The Superintendent or the Director of Business and Finance also has the discretion of consulting with a qualified design professional for construction projects costing under fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00).

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 410, Bereavement Leave.


Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 410, Bereavement Leave.  She stated that this revision is designed to clarify that staff will be allowed leave with pay for up to five (5) consecutive work days immediately following the date of the death of a member of the staff members immediately family.  It also updates the method of arranging for such leave, and clarifies the definition of immediate family/members of household.  She stated that staff have always been given five (5) days of Bereavement Leave, but it was not clarified that the five (5) days must be consecutive work days immediately following the date of death.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 401, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2, Post Psychiatric Crisis Procedures.
Carolyn Vick presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2, Post Psychiatric Crisis Procedures.  She stated that this policy was reviewed and revised to update and clarify the procedures that are currently in place at NMSBVI to respond to student post psychiatric crisis situations.  She stated that this policy is reviewed on an annual basis by the Mental Health Team to ensure that all procedures are consistent and complete.  This revision adds the requirement that, when a student is in crisis, two qualified members of the Crisis Response Team will assess the student for risk of harm to self or others.  If either Crisis Response member determines that there is imminent risk of harm to self or others, the student’s parents will be notified and following notification of parent or if parent is not readily available, NMSBVI Policy 514 , Emergency Psychiatric Procedures will be followed.  In addition, an entire section regarding Homicidal Ideation or Attempt has been added in an effort to address all possible post psychiatric crisis scenarios.  The title of the policy has also been changed to Post Psychiatric Crisis Procedures so that it more accurately reflects its purpose.  President Baland asked if the section regarding homicidal ideation was added due to a state mandate.  Carolyn Vick stated that it was not added due to a state mandate.  The Mental Health Team feels that in an effort to address all possible scenarios, the homicidal ideation section needed to be added.  It is important to differentiate between suicidal and homicidal ideation.  One deals with harm to self while the other deals with harm to others.     

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 514.2, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect.

Carolyn Vick presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect.  She stated that this policy was reviewed and revised to properly identify the statutory authority for the content, as well as provide additional guidance under the procedures section, which requires that in cases where there is evidence of physical injury, the student will be assessed by NMSBVI Health Services staff to document the physical appearance of the injury, and if the student is on a behavior plan or is receiving counseling services, NMSBVI may elect to solicit additional relevant background information that may help in the determination of a report.  President Baland asked if the stipulation to solicit additional relevant background information is designed to keep NMSBVI from making a report that may not be necessary.  Carolyn Vick stated that the gathering of additional relevant background information would provide us more information and assist us in the decision to file a report.  President Baland stated that he is concerned that the policy does not stipulate who the additional relevant background information should come from.  He stated that he is concerned that additional background information may inadvertently be obtained from a party that was involved in the abuse.  Superintendent Lyle suggested that the sixth paragraph on page 3 of 4 be revised to read “If the student is on a behavior plan or is receiving counseling services, NMSBVI may elect to solicit additional relevant background information from the Behavior Team or Mental Health Team that may help in the determination of a report.  This will provide a clear direction regarding the gathering of additional background information and will remove the possibility of gathering information from a party that may be involved in the abuse.  President Baland stated that he would feel better with that revision and clarification.  Superintendent Lyle requested that the Board approve the presented revision to NMSBVI Policy 517 with the amendment to the Procedures section as discussed.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 517, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items

A. Personnel Preparation Program.


Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSBVI is in the process of reviewing the Personnel Preparation Program.  The Board has been provided with the results of the surveys that were sent to students of the winter semester.  The surveys were sent out at the request of the Board.  The next step is to contact Dr. Rhodes of New Mexico State University and express the concerns of the Board regarding the program, and ask him to help us develop a plan of action.  She stated that she will also be contacting Dr. Jackie Wood and share the Board’s concerns with her.
C. FY-08 Budget Revision.

Retha Coburn presented the FY-08 Budget Revision.  She stated that the revision to the FY-08 budget does not revise the bottom line figures as approved by the Board.  It simply adjusts the budget according to encumbered actuals.  She stated that some minor line item adjustments have also been made.  Retha Coburn requested the Board approve the FY-08 Budget Revision as presented, without any increased bottom line figures.  President Baland stated that he is still troubled by the fact that we find it necessary to continue withdrawing funds from the quasi-endowment fund to meet operational funding needs.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY-08 Budget Revision, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. FY-09 Operating Budget.

Superintendent Lyle and Retha Coburn presented the FY-09 Operating Budget for the Board’s approval.   Superintendent Lyle stated that the Board of Regents approved the total FY-09 budget amount in July of 2008.  That budget was submitted to NM Higher Education Department for approval.  Administration has taken the approved budget total and worked backwards to develop the detailed FY-09 operating budget, and present that to the Board for approval.  Upon development of the initial budget that was presented in July, the NM Higher Education Department directed that we were not to factor in salary increases, benefit increases, fuel or utility increases because those topics would be covered by legislative action.  Upon completion of legislative action agencies could then factor in those increases. This would result in an increase to the budget total for FY-09.  She stated that Retha Coburn and herself, after much discussion and due to concerns regarding the quasi-endowment fund, did not feel that it was fiscally responsible to exclude those increases from the budget, particularly because we have not yet opened the ECP and we know that we have expansion there.  The legislators may tell us what salary increases are going to be but they do not run them for us.  She stated that Retha Coburn and herself decided that it would be more fiscally responsible to take the budget total that was approved by the Board in July 2008 and work backwards, fitting everything that the legislature said that we had to do, into the budget without increasing the bottom line.  She stated that this process was possible only through the dedication, hard work, and creativity of Retha Coburn and Veronica Hernandez.  She stated that the budget that is presented to the Board during this meeting reflect the exact numbers that were approved by the Board in July 2008.  Superintendent Lyle outlined some of the procedures that are in place to maintain our spending and manage our growth, while still allowing growth.  One method that is being used is the careful study of staffing positions as they become vacant to determine if we need to immediately hire for that position, or if the position can be restructured within the existing staffing levels, without adversely affecting programs or responsibilities.  She stated that upon review of the budget the only personnel increases that the Board will see are:  one part-time Food Services worker; one ECP Social Worker; one School Psychologist or independently licensed Social Worker for the Alamogordo campus; one Development Specialist whose salary will not be paid from the operational budget but will be funded through Medicaid.  She stated that we have a group of students on the Alamogordo campus that may need a Special Education teacher.  At the present time these students move around the campus to different classrooms.  This is not working well for some of these students.  We may need to establish a self-contained classroom with a Special Education teacher who will be responsible for their education program.  We are still working to see whether we can meet that need with our current staffing levels, or if we need to increase the staffing level to address this issue.  She continued to review other areas within the budget that reflect funding increases over the FY-08 budget.  Increases to the FY-09 budget are designed to maintain or increase the quality of services that we provide to blind and visually impaired students throughout New Mexico.  One principal that was used during the development of the proposed budget was to ensure that departments are adequately funded, but not over funded.  Training and travel line items had to be increased due to cuts in funding by NM Public Education Department.  Some new cost centers have been added, such as the Low Vision Clinic, and Mental Team Health Team, and Academic Support Services which is a redesign of the Student Support Services department.  There is also a new program which is called FIT, which is the Family, Infant and Toddler program.  This separates the “baby program” from Medicaid Birth to 3.  There is also an increase in the housekeeping line item for the ECP due to the increases in housekeeping costs that will be involved with the new ECP facility.  We are going from an 11,000 square feet facility to a 37,000 square foot facility.  Retha Coburn stated that the budget that is presented to the Board on this agenda is a different format than what has been presented in the past.  Administration wants to present the information to the Board in a more meaningful manner instead of simply providing the Board with the information in the same format that we submit to the various state agencies.  The new format includes new reports that will be useful to the Board.  One of the new reports is the unrestricted revenue/expenditure budget summary which includes the unrestricted revenue, unrestricted expenditures, capital outlay expenditures, and the difference between the revenue and expenditures.  This allows administration and the Board to easily see how much we will need to pull from the quasi-endowment fund to cover expenditures for the fiscal year.  She stated that when the budget was originally presented to the Board in July 2008, we communicated that we would need to pull 3.8 million dollars from the quasi-endowment for FY-09.  She stated that she is happy to report that due to increased revenues and NMSBVI holding to the approved bottom line, we will only need to pull 2.5 million dollars.  That is a savings of over 1 million dollars.  She stated that administration realizes that it is critical that we leave every possible dollar in the quasi-endowment fund so that it can grow to provide for future programs.  Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the FY-09 budget.  She pointed out that this report reflects an increase in our Building Renewal and Replacement funding for FY-09, which is used for our capital outlays.  In July 2008 we were expecting to get $268,000 for FY-09.  The new figure is $306.230.00.  This increase will assist us in taking care of some of our capital needs.  Another piece of good news is that usually in a General Obligation Bond year we are grouped with NM Higher Education Department institutions and we have to rely on a public vote for the GO Bond before we get funding for our capital outlay.  This year we have been taken out of the GO Bond, and funded for our capital outlay through a severance tax bond.  The Governor has approved the severance tax funding and NMSBVI will get 1.6 million dollars to work on the Watkins Education Center.  Retha Coburn continued with her review of the documents presented as part of the FY-09 Operating Budget.  The Board complimented Superintendent Lyle and Retha Coburn on the clarity and completeness of the presented FY-09 budget documents.  These documents are not only useful to the Board of Regents, but will be valuable when making presentations to the state.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the FY-09 Operating Budget.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY-09 Operating Budget, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E. Severance Tax Revenue Bonds – Resolution, Notification and Certification.

Retha Coburn stated that recent legislative action will provide 1.6 million dollars to NMSBVI for capital projects during FY-09, specifically the renovation of the Watkins Education Center on the Alamogordo campus.  In order sell the severance tax revenue bonds the Board of Regents is required to adopt the provided resolution, notification and certification.  Board adoption of the resolution attests that the project has been developed sufficiently to justify the issuance of Bonds in the amount stated, and the project can incur within six months of the date the Bonds are issued a substantial binding obligation to a third part to expend at least five percent (5%) of the Bond proceeds for the project and work will thereafter proceed diligently to completion.  It is expected that at least eighty-five percent (85%) of the proceeds allocated to project will be used by three years after the Bonds are issued.   Retha Coburn requests that the Board adopt, by motion, the presented Severance Tax Revenue Bonds Resolution, Notification and Certification.  President Baland asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the board moved to adopt the Severance Tax Revenue Bonds – Resolution, Notification and Certification for the renovation of the Watkins Education Center, as presented.   (carried unanimously)

F. Air Transportation.

Retha Coburn stated that we have been notified by the NM General Services Department of the increased pricing for aircraft services for the 2008-2009 fiscal year.  The notification states the proposed flight rate will increase to $1,189.00 per hour with no standby charges.  This rate is a 52.24% increase over the present $781.00 per hour rate.  Retha Coburn stated that we are exploring all options in order to keep the cost of student travel down.  This will have a direct impact on student and Board travel.  She stated that as we research this issue and develop recommendations we will keep the Board informed.  We have several plans that we are currently exploring.  President Baland asked if El Paso has commercial flights to Farmington.  Retha Coburn stated that we are exploring commercial travel options but do not have concrete answers at this time.  She stated that we will bring a plan to the Board as soon as we complete our research.
G. Renewal of Environmental Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a request to execute a contract renewal for the period July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009 with Acme Environmental for Professional Services – Hazardous Materials and Toxic Waste Environmental Consulting Services.  If approved this will be the fourth (4th) year for this contract.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Hazardous Materials and Toxic Waste Environmental Consulting Services contract, for the period July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, with Acme Environmental.  (carried unanimously)
H. Renewal of Safety & Security Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a request for approval to renew the current Professional Services Contract for Safety & Security Services with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the period of July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, in the amount of $61,905.95.  This contract amount represents a decrease in the amount of $23.24 from 07-08 costs.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the renewal of the current Professional Services Contract for Safety & Security Services with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the period July 1, 2008 thru June 30, 2008, in the amount of $61,905.95, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
I. Alcohol and Drugs Testing Services.

Veronica Hernandez presented a request to award the Alcohol and Drugs Testing Services contract to The Safety Institute, LLC for the contract period July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  On February 17, 2008, Request for Proposal (RFP) packets were distributed to various providers of alcohol and drugs testing services.  The RFP announcement was also advertised in the Alamogordo Daily News.  The close for receipt of proposals was Tuesday, March 4, 2008 at 10:00 a.m.  On closing, no proposals were received; however, a late proposal was received at 10:04 a.m. from The Safety Institute in Alamogordo.  As stated in the RFP solicitation, a late proposal may be accepted if it is the only proposal received.  Retha Coburn, Veronica Hernandez and Margie Macias conducted an internal evaluation of the submitted proposal.  The four major screenings done through NMSBVI are Department of Transportation (DOT) Alcohol, DOT Drugs, Non-DOT Alcohol and Non-DOT Drugs.  NMSBVI transportation staff, including all other staff holding a Commercial Driver License (CDL), fall under DOT screenings while the remaining staff fall under Non-DOT screenings.  The costs of these screenings are:  $35.00 per test for DOT and Non-DOT Alcohol Screening and Confirmation; and $55.00 per test for DOT and Non-DOT Drugs Screening and Confirmation.  Immediate services are necessary to complete policy requirements for this school year (SY 07-08).  Total cost for these services is $2,350.00.  The committee asks that the Board authorize the expenditure of $2,350.00 to The Safety Institute LLC for testing services for the SY 07-08.  Based on the evaluation criteria, rating factors and past history of the services provided, the committee recommends a contract be awarded to The Safety Institute, LLC for Alcohol and Drugs Testing Services for the contract period July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  The actual costs of services during this contract will be based on the actual number of tests administered and processed, but is estimated to be approximately $6,800.00.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to award the Alcohol and Drugs Testing Services contract to The Safety Institute, LLC for the contract period July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
J. 2008-2009 Board Meeting Calendar Proposal.


The 2008-2009 Board Meeting Calendar was presented for the Board’s approval.  This calendar reflects an approximate eight (8) week meeting rotation with three meetings scheduled at the ECP and three at the Alamogordo campus.  President Baland recommended that the Board approve this proposed meeting schedule.  If we need to move meetings or schedule additional meetings during the course of the year, we can address them at the time of need.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2008-2009 Board Meeting Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
K. Central Receiving Renovation Update.


Retha Coburn informed the Board that Margie Macias is the Capital Projects Manager and provides oversight for the ongoing capital projects, including the Central Receiving renovation and Natatorium renovation projects.  She has done an incredible and very thorough job.  She also chairs the Facilities Committee that is tasked with addressing the overall capital needs of the campus.  A memo was presented to the Board providing a thorough update on the Central Receiving renovation project.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  She stated that the Central Receiving renovation is moving along nicely.  President Baland stated that he would like to tour the renovation sites on the Alamogordo campus during the May 22 Board meeting.  Retha Coburn stated that she will ensure that a tour of the renovation sites is placed on the May agenda.  There were no questions.
L. Natatorium Renovation Update.


Retha Coburn presented a memorandum that provides a thorough update on the Natatorium renovation project.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  She stated that the Natatorium renovation is also moving along nicely.  There were no questions.
M. Student Braille Program Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she does not have anything to add to the update that was already provided by the U.S. Department of Justice during Executive Session.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding this agenda item.  Caroline Benavidez acknowledged the excellent news that was provided by the U.S. Department of Justice.  She asked if the school plans to do a Spring assessment?  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will be doing a Spring assessment.  Danette Fuller stated that we also have a Braille Challenge which will be completed by May 15th.  We have approximately 13 students participating in the Braille Challenge.  Alicia McAninch asked if she can attend the award presentation for the Braille Challenge.  Superintendent Lyle and Danette Fuller stated that they would be happy to have her attend the award presentations.
N. ECP Expansion Update.

Superintendent Lyle reported that the construction of the new ECP site continues to go well.  

The exterior walls are almost to full height and all of the foundation has been poured.  It is amazing to watch the rapid progress at the site.  The construction foreman indicated that they will begin placing the roof trusses this month.  There have been no safety issues or problems. The ECP students have gone to the site, at the invitation of the construction company, and the students enjoy their visit, and the construction crew enjoys them being there.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
B.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

C.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:07 p.m., Thursday, April 3, 2008
(Approved 5/5/08)



(Approved 5/5/08)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch,  Secretary


Linda M. Lyle
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